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Dear Parent/Carer
 
We have finally come to the end of a long and difficult school year.  The year started so positively and our children and young people were on track for fantastic results, however, none of us could have predicted the end to the year.  The COVID-19 pandemic and subsequent lockdown has meant a great deal of disruption to normal life and I appreciate this will have been difficult for many families.  Appleton Academy has been open for children of key workers and vulnerable families and finally closed for the summer on Friday 17 July 2020. 
 
The Government announced the expectation that schools reopen fully in September and that all pupils should attend.  Now the guidelines for schools have been issued, we are preparing the school as a COVID safe environment.  Whilst we can’t wait for school to return to normal, we do need to make changes to the way we operate so that we can keep our children, young people, staff, families and communities safe and prevent the spread of infection. 
 
As the guidance has been issued to schools very late in the day, the arrangements below are subject to amendment as the Government information has been changing very regularly and we are in the process of completely rewriting the secondary curriculum to accommodate new expectations. 
 
Bubbles 
All children and young people will be kept in a safe ‘bubble’ whilst in school to prevent the spread of COVID-19.  This is in line with Government guidance and has been introduced to schools to prevent the spread of the virus and reduce the number of contacts a pupil has with other pupils and adults.  
 
In primary, each year group will be in a bubble although your child will spend most of their time with their class as they do usually.  A year group bubble will allow children in the same year group to be grouped for focused work with another teacher or teaching assistant at times of the day and will allow children in the same year group to have the same playtime and dinner time. 
 
Pupils in Years 7, 8 and 9 will be grouped in a half year group bubble.  They will be taught in a zone of three classrooms and may move rooms if they are grouped differently for some subjects such as Maths.  They will also go to specialist teaching rooms for certain subjects such as Art, DT and Science. 
 
Pupils in Years 10 and 11 will be in year group bubbles to allow them to be taught the subjects they have chosen for their qualifications.  
 
Arrangements for September  
To enable us to reduce the mixing of children in different bubbles, we will be staggering the times of the school day.  I appreciate this will cause some inconvenience where there are siblings across the school, we have looked at sibling groups to try to reduce this where possible but unfortunately we haven’t been able to do so in all cases.  On Fridays, school will close earlier to allow for preparation and additional cleaning to take place to ready the site for the following week. 
 
Week beginning Monday 7 September 2020 has been identified as transition week and your child may not be in school every day.  All primary children will spend the week with the class teacher they have had during the 2019-2020 academic year and will be based in the same classroom.  For example, if your child was in 4DF this year, they will start in the same class in September with Mr Firth.  During the week, they will settle back into routines, take part in a transition programme, meet their new teacher and spend time in their new classroom.  If a child’s teacher has left, they will have the same support assistant so that they have someone they know well and who will support them in getting to know their new teacher.  This will help children settle back into their familiar routines with the staff who know them well. 
 
On Monday 14 September 2020, the school year will start properly and pupils will attend full time.  This is also when the new starters to Nursery and Reception will begin attending.  A further letter will go out to parents regarding their exact start date and times. 
  
The arrangements below are specific to your child and may differ from those of other children.  The year group refers to the year they were in at the start of lockdown: 
 
School Day Times 
Start Time: 9.00am 
Finish Time: 3:30pm 

School days during transition week: Friday 11th September 
Friday finish time: to be confirmed 
Arrangements for Start and End of the Day 
In September, the car park gates will remain closed to parents – there will be no vehicular access to site.  Parking around the area of the Academy is limited, however, the vast majority of our families do live within walking distance of school.  I understand some parents drop their child off on the way to work but I would urge you not to drive your child to school.  We apologise for the inconvenience this will cause, however, it would be impossible to both allow vehicle access and ensure that we are able to meet Government expectations for keeping pupils, staff and visitors to site safe.   
 
Primary aged children will use the bottom pedestrian gate, which is nearer the primary classrooms and secondary aged children will use the top gate. The gate will open 5 minutes before the start of the day to allow pupils to come in and will close 5 minutes after the start of the day.  You must make sure your child is on time for school. 
 
Parents will only be allowed onto the school site if their children are in Nursery, Reception and Year 1.  Parents of children in these year groups will be able to take their children to the playground gate and drop them off before immediately leaving site.  Parents coming into the school site must wear a face mask or covering and must not wait around.  Parents of children in all other years groups will need to drop off their child at the gate and are asked not to wait with their child.  Staff will be on duty at the gate to supervise pupils. 
 
The school gates will remain closed during the school day and will reopen 5 minutes before the end of the day.  Parents must be on time to collect their child as the gates will close again shortly after the end of the day.  Parents with children in Nursery, Reception and Year 1 will be allowed to collect their children from the playground gate and must leave site straight away and not wait around.  All other year groups must collect from the school gate. 
 
The school office will remain closed to parents unless a parent has been invited to a meeting in school.  Please call or email school if you need any information or have any questions and staff will respond to those. 
 
Breakfast Club and Catering 
Unfortunately we will not be able to run a breakfast club at the start of the academic year.  We hope that we are able to start this again at the beginning of October, once we know the new arrangements are working well. 
 
The school kitchen will reopen as usual serving hot and cold food options.  We are currently looking at introducing a pre-order system to allow us to manage the lunch time period as the dinner hall needs to be cleaned thoroughly between sittings.  We will send you more information as soon as we are able to do so. 
 
Secondary aged pupils could previously go to the dinner hall 20 minutes before the start of the school day to buy breakfast, however, this will not be the case in September as pupils will go straight to their lesson.  Please make sure your child has breakfast before they come to school. 
 
Uniform and Equipment 
There have been no changes to school uniform and Government advice is that changing the school uniform due to COVID-19 is unnecessary.  Please make sure your child’s trousers are grey, not black, and that shoes are formal.  Please see the advice on our website.  Uniform is now available in supermarkets and other stores and it is a good time as many have offers on.  We have a number of uniform suppliers and many have offers and payment plans to support families.  The Uniform Shop in particular have a range of trousers for boys and girls that are in line with our uniform policy.  
 
In September, we would ask that primary children only bring their book bags and lunchbox into school if having packed lunch.  An equipment pack will be provided to each child so that they are not sharing pens, pencils etc.  Children will need to wear their PE kit on days that they have PE as the changing rooms will remain closed.  For this reason, they are able to wear navy blue jogging bottoms for PE.  
 
Lost Schooling 
Many of you will be concerned about the amount of time school has been closed and the impact on your child’s education.  I want to assure you that teachers are already planning for making sure that pupils are secure in the learning from last year as well as moving children and young people onto the learning for the new academic year.  In the first few weeks, staff will be working with and assessing your children.  Most children will settle back into school quite quickly but we will work more intensively with pupils where this is required.  It is also a requirement to plan for any future lockdown and staff are planning how they can support home learning if this were to happen.  
 
Summer Communication 
We will write to you again later in the summer to confirm the arrangements for September, once the Government have made their final announcement in the middle of August.  If you have any concerns regarding the arrangements for opening in September, please do not hesitate to contact us by emailing info@appletonacademy.co.uk.  Please be patient, we will respond to queries from 12th August onwards.  
 
Thank You and Goodbye 
At the end of this school year, we are saying goodbye to the following staff; 
 
Mrs Horrobin 
Mrs Horrobin is well known to all parents and has worked at Wyke Manor and Appleton Academy for over 22 years but has decided to retire this year. 
 
Mrs Murch 
Mrs Murch is retiring for the second time! Mrs Murch joined Wyke Manor as a new teacher many years ago teaching languages. A few years ago she retired as a teaching but didn’t want to leave and stayed on to work with some of our more vulnerable children with special needs however has now decided to retire properly. 
 
Mrs Dennis 
Mrs Dennis started at High Fernley Primary 12 years ago teaching in Y5 and Y6. She then took responsibility for Y7 and introduced CCT lessons which students loved. 
 
Mr Crowther, Miss Towers and Mrs Mir are also leaving Appleton Academy this year. 
 
We would like to thank the staff who are sadly leaving us and wish them well for the future. 
 
Finally, I would like to thank all our families for your continued support and your understanding during this academic year.  Appleton is a fantastic school due to the way we work together as a community. We are very much looking forward to September but, until then, I would like to wish you all an enjoyable summer. 
Yours faithfully
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